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The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 

Town Hall on February 26, 2024.  Those present were Trustees Mrs. Kristina O’Brien, Mr. 
Jeff Markley, and Dr. Michael Bates and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice Sugarman. Mrs. O’Brien 
presided and called the meeting to order at 6:02 P.M.   
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

Mr. Markley made a motion to recess the regular meeting and go into executive 
session for the Employment and Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised 
Code Section 121.22(G)(1) and for Imminent Court Action per Ohio Revised Code Section 
121.22(G)(3).  

 
Dr. Bates seconded the motion.  Roll call vote followed:  Dr. Bates, aye; Mrs. 

O’Brien, aye; Mr. Markley, aye. Motion carried. 
 

The trustees recessed their meeting at 6:02 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.   

 
Mr. Tom Fitzsimmons of Singerman Mills was invited into executive session by 

telephone at 6:04 P.M. and left at 6:59 P.M. 
 
The trustees returned from executive session and reconvened their regular meeting 

at 7:08 P.M. and everyone stood and recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 

1. ADD: Resignation of Public Employee 
 

MINUTES APPROVAL 
 
 Mr. Markley moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ February 12, 2024 regular 
meeting and February 12, 2024 NOPEC special meetings as written. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion. Vote: Mrs. O’Brien, aye; Dr. Bates, aye; Mr. Markley, 
aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 Mr. Markley moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ January 22, 2024 regular 
meeting as amended. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion. Vote: Mrs. O’Brien, aye; Dr. Bates, aye; Mr. Markley, 
aye.  Motion carried. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
  
FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 

Chief Lou Ann Metz presented the fire department report for the month of January 
2024.  She reported that response times are up due to having to rely on mutual aid.  She 
also announced that the Annual Egg Hunt will be on March 23, 2024 at the Fire Department.   
The complete fire report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 

Chief Jon Bokovitz presented the police department report for the month of January 
2024. He reported that their call volume is going up because of more proactive policing. The 
complete police report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mr. Steve Averill presented the zoning department report for the month of January 
2024.  The zoning department took in $3,605.80 in receipts in January with one new 
housing start and twelve total permits issued for the month. The complete zoning report is 
attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
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PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Bid Award Recommendation – Road Maintenance Materials 2024 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to award the bid for various road maintenance materials 
to Cuyahoga Asphalt Materials LLC, Kokosing Materials Inc., The Arms Trucking Company, 
and Bishop Bros Supply & Transit as outlined in the bid tabulation table dated February 9, 
2024, pursuant to the recommendation of the service director. The referenced table is 
attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes.  
 

 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

 

Vacation of Temporary Cul-de-sac on Tulip Lane 

 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve Resolution 02262024-A petitioning the 
Geauga County Board of Commissioners to vacate the public right-of-way upon a potion of 
Tulip Lane TR-0307 in Bainbridge Township pursuant to ORC Section 5553.045 as 
specified in the resolution. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

 
Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to declare the following items obsolete and no longer 
needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road 
superintendent. 
 

- 1999 Bandit brush chipper 
- 1500-gallon emulsion tank 

 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to allow the listing of the obsolete items on 
Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road 
superintendent. 
  
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to declare the following items obsolete and no longer 
needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the assistant 
service director. 
 

- 2014 International Workstar 7500 5-ton dump truck 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to allow the listing of the obsolete truck on Govdeals.com 
for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the assistant service 
director. 
  
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
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Cleaning Contract Discussion 
 
 After discussion with Mr. Jim Stanek, the township will place the cleaning contract on 
the next agenda for renewal.  
 
Cemetery Deed  
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to grant cemetery deed #654 for one grave in the 
amount of $800.00 to Don Lybarger of 9268 East Washington Street, Chagrin Falls, OH  
44023. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
 The trustees signed a Deed for Restland Cemetery, Section 11, Lot No. 32, 
Grave 3.   Eric and Jennifer Balish attested to their signatures. 
 
TRUSTEES – OLD BUSINESS 
 
PPM Update 
 
 Mrs. Sugarman will contact the township’s labor legal counsel to move forward with 
updating the Personnel Policy Manual. 
 
Cell Tower Update 
 
 Mr. Markley is still working toward finding a consultant to work with the township on  
the cell tower lease.   
 
TRUSTEES – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Issue 2 Resolution 
 
 The trustees discussed options for Issue 2 and will be placing a resolution on the 
next agenda for approval. 
 
Girl Scout Gold Award Proclamations 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to issue proclamations for completing their 
Girl Scout Gold Award to Sophie Voudris and Samantha Sunderhaft with congratulations on 
earning such a high and prestigious honor.   
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Public Hearing for Z-2023-2 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to recess this regular meeting at 7:37 P.M. and call to 
order this public hearing to consider Z-2023-2. Legal notice of this public hearing was 
published in the News Herald paper on February 16, 2024. Additionally, the proposed 
zoning amendment Z-2023-2 has been available for public examination and review at the 
Township Fiscal Office from 8:30 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. from February 16, 2024 through 
February 26, 2024. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 Public Hearing: Z-2023-2 proposes to amend Chapter 101 – Purpose and Conflict; 
Chapter 109 – Zoning Inspector, Certificates and Enforcement; Chapter 113 – Zoning 
Commission: and Chapter 117 – Board of Zoning Appeals. The proposed amendment has 
been reviewed by legal counsel and the Geauga County Planning Commission. 

 
Mrs. O’Brien called for comments in favor of the amendment.  There were none. 
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Mrs. O’Brien called for comments against the amendment.  There were none. 
 
Since there were no other comments from the public, the trustees closed the public 

hearing and reconvened their regular meeting at 7:40 P.M.   
 
Adoption of Z-2023-2 
 

Mr. Markley made a motion to adopt Resolution 02262024-B approving Zoning 
Amendment Z-2023-2, noting that the Zoning Commission and the trustees considered 
comments from the Geauga County Planning Commission as well as comments from the 
township’s legal counsel.  
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion. Vote:  Dr. Bates, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye; Mr. 
Markley, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 *This zoning amendment shall become effective in thirty days unless a valid 
referendum petition is submitted to the Board of Trustees pursuant to ORC 519.12. 
 
Architect/Architectural Review 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to move forward with finding an architect to 
aid with architectural review at the Geauga Lake property. 
 
FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
Permanent Appropriations 2024 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the permanent appropriations for 2024 
Resolution 02262024-C as submitted by the fiscal officer. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Audit Committee 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to appoint the following people to the 2024 Audit 
Committee for a two-year period until the next audit based on the recommendation of the 
fiscal officer. 
 

- Mr. Ted Seliga, Mrs. Terry Rose, Mrs. Kristina O’Brien, Mrs. Janice Sugarman, 
Mr. Jeff Villers, Mr. Max Yost 

 
Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the purchase orders listed below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Expert IT LLC – Office 365 Licenses - $7,200.00 (Police) 
2. Expert IT LLC – Microsoft G1 & G3 License Renewal - $5,012.00 (Fire) 
3. Lake Erie Construction Co – Guardrail Replacement - Tanglewood Trail - $6,695.00 

(Roads) 
4. LawnMasters – Vegetation Control & Service on Guardrails - $5,367.50 (Roads) 
5. Vancuren Services, Inc. – Removal of Trees - $13,100.00 (Roads) 
6. Ganley Chevrolet of Aurora, LLC – 2024 Chevy Tahoe - $52,160.00 (Roads) 
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INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the invoices listed below as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.     
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Morton Salt – Salt - $5,304.13 (Roads) 
2. DS Architecture – Bainbridge Township Hall – Structural - $4,940.00 (General) 

 
Checks Dated February 13, 2024 through February 26, 2024 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices February 13, 2024 through 
February 26, 2024 consisting of warrants #42950 through #43033 in the amount of 
$308,622.09  

 
NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 

these minutes. 
 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 
 None. 
   
CORRESPONDENCE  

1. Geauga County Commissioners – 911 Program Review Committee 
2. Geauga County Department of Emergency Services – Eclipse Situational Awareness 
3. Kimberly Shefelton for Chagrin River Watershed Partners – Brewster Rd. Dam  

 
LATE ADDITIONS 
 
Resignation of Public Employee 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to accept the resignation of Mr. Paul Masek from the 
position of building attendant at the service department effective immediately per the 
recommendation of the service director. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 

Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, Mr. Markley made a motion to adjourn with a 
second by Dr. Bates and the meeting was adjourned at 8:30 P.M.   
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 
































